The Mysticism of Sound
Preface
In this volume, the second of The Sufi Message of Hazrat Inayat Khan, an attempt
has been made to group together most of the Sufi mysticís teaching concerning
sound and music - sound as the basis of creation and music as an essential means
towards spiritual development.
Having been a musician of renown before he gave up his art in order to dedicate
himself entirely to the Sufi Message with which he was entrusted, Inayat Khan
readily followed the practice of the ancient Sufis in expressing esoteric truths
in terms of sound and music. He once described this as follows:
I gave up my music because I had received from it all that I had to receive. To
serve God one must sacrifice what is dearest to one; and so I sacrificed my
music. I had composed songs; I sang and played the vina; and practicing this
music I arrived at a stage where I touched the Music of the Spheres. Then every
soul became for me a musical note, and all life became music. Inspired by it I
spoke to the people, and those who were attracted by my words listened to the,
instead of listening to my songs. Now, if I do anything, it is to tune souls
instead of instruments; to harmonize people instead of notes. If there is
anything in my philosophy, it is the law of harmony: that one must put oneself
in harmony with oneself and with others. I have found in every word a certain
musical value, a melody in every thought, harmony in every feeling; and I have
tried to interpret the same thing, with clear and simple words, to those who
used to listen to my music. I played the vina until my heart turned into this
very instrument; then I offered this instrument to the divine Musician, the only
musician existing. Since then I have become His flute; and when He chooses, He
plays His music. The people give me credit for this music, which in reality is
not due to me but to the Musician who plays on his own instrument.í
Of the four books included in this volume The Mysticism of Sound was first
published in 1923 and Cosmic Language in 1937. They consist of lectures given by
Hazrat Inayat Khan to his pupils. Music is the title of a hitherto unpublished
series of lectures of 1921, to which have been added some other papers on the
same subject. Under the heading The Power of the Word have been grouped several
public lectures bearing that title, together with two other important lectures:
ëThe Word that was Lostí and ëCosmic Languageí, the former of which was
published in the quarterly Sufism of September 1923.

PART I
THE MYSTICISM OF SOUND
CHAPTER I
THE SILENT LIFE
The Life Absolute from which has sprung all that is felt, seen, and perceived,
and into which all again merges in time, is a silent, motionless and eternal
life which among the Sufis is called Zat. Every motion that springs forth from
this silent life is a vibration and a creator of vibrations. Within one
vibration are created many vibrations; as motion causes motion so the silent
life becomes active in a certain part, and creates every moment more and more
activity, losing thereby the peace of the original silent life. It is the grade
of activity of these vibrations that accounts for the various planes of
existence. These planes are imagined to differ from one another, but in reality
they cannot be entirely detached and made separate from one another. The
activity of vibrations makes them grosser, and thus the earth is born of the
heavens.
The mineral, vegetable, animal and human kingdoms are the gradual changes of
vibrations, and the vibrations of each plane differ from one another in their
weight, breadth, length, color, effect, sound and rhythm. Man is not only formed
of vibrations, but he lives and moves in them; they surround him as the fish is
surrounded by water, and he contains them within him as the tank contains water.
His different moods, inclinations, affairs, successes and failures, and all
conditions of life depend upon a certain activity of vibrations, whether these
be thoughts, emotions or feelings. It is the direction of the activity of
vibrations that accounts for the variety of things and beings. This vibratory
activity is the basis of sensation and the source of all pleasure and pain; its
cessation is the opposite of sensation. All sensations are caused by a certain
grade of activity of vibration.
There are two aspects of vibrations, fine and gross, both containing varied
degrees; some are perceived by the soul, some by the mind, and some by the eyes.
What the soul perceives are the vibrations of the feelings; what the mind
conceives are the vibrations of the thoughts; what the eyes see are the
vibrations solidified from their ethereal state and turned into atoms which
appear in the physical world, constituting the elements ether, air, fire, water
and earth. The finest vibrations are imperceptible even to the soul. The soul
itself is formed of these vibrations; it Is their activity which makes it
conscious.
Creation begins with the activity of consciousness, which may be called
vibration, and every vibration starting from its original source is the same,
differing only in its tone and rhythm caused by a greater or lesser degree of
force behind it. On the plane of sound, vibration causes diversity of tone, and
in the world of atoms, diversity of color. It is by massing together that the
vibrations become audible, but at each step towards the surface they multiply,

and as they advance they materialize. Sound gives to the consciousness as
evidence of its existence, although it is in fact the active part of
consciousness an evidence of its existence, although it is in fact the active
part of consciousness itself which turns into sound. The knower so to speak
becomes known to himself, in other words the consciousness bears witness to its
own voice. It is thus that sound appeals to man. All things being derived from
and formed of vibrations have sound hidden within them, as fire is hidden in
flint; and each atom of the universe confesses by its tone, ëMy sole origin is
sound.í If any solid or hollow sonorous body is struck it will answer back, ëI
am sound.í
Sound has its birth, death, sex, form, planet, god color, childhood, youth and
age; but that volume of sound which is in the abstract sphere beyond the sphere
of the concrete is the origin and basis of all sound.
Both sound and color make their effect on the human soul according to the law of
harmony; to a fine soul color appeals, and to a still finer soul sound. Tone has
either a warm or a cold affect, according to its element, since all elements are
made of different degrees of vibrations. Therefore sound can produce an
agreeable or a disagreeable effect upon manís mind and body, and has its healing
effect in the absence of herbs and drugs which also have their origin in
vibrations.
Manifestation being formed of vibrations, the planets are the primal
manifestation, each planet having its special tone; therefore every note
represents one planet. Every individual therefore has a note peculiar to himself
which is according to his birth planet; for this reason a certain tone appeals
to a particular person according to the grade of his evolution. Every element
has a sound peculiar to itself; in the finer element the circle of sound
expands, and in the grosser element it narrows. It is therefore distinct in the
former and indistinct in the latter.
The earth has various aspects of beauty as well as of variety in its sound. Its
pitch is on the surface, its form is crescent-like, and its color is yellow. The
sound of earth is dim and dull, and produces a thrill, activity and movement in
the body. All instruments of wire and gut, as well as the instruments of
percussion, such as the drum, cymbals, etc., represent the sound of the earth.
The sound of water is deep, its form is serpent-like, its color green, and it is
best heard in the roaring of the sea. The sound of running water, of mountain
rills, the drizzling and pattering of rain, the sound of water running from a
pitcher into a jar, from a pipe into a tub, from a bottle into a glass, all have
a smooth and lively effect, and a tendency to produce imagination, fancy, dream,
affection, and emotion. The instrument called jalatarang is an arrangement of
china bowls or glasses graduated in size and filled with water in proportion to
the desired scale; more water lowers the tone, and less raises it. These

instruments have a touching effect upon the emotions of the heart.
The sound of fire is high pitched, its form is curled, and its color is red. It
is heard in the falling of the thunderbolt and in a volcanic eruption, in the
sound of a fire when blazing, in the noise of squibs, crackers, rifles, guns and
cannons. All these have a tendency to produce fear.
The sound of air is wavering, its form zigzag, and its color blue. Its voice is
heard in storms, when the wind blows, and in the whisper of the morning breeze.
Its effect is breaking, sweeping and piercing. The sound of air finds expression
in all wind instruments made of wood, brass and bamboo; it has a tendency to
kindle the fire of the heart, as Rumi writes in his Masnavi about the flute.
Krishna is always portrayed in Indian art with a flute. The air sound overpowers
all other sounds, for it is living, and in every aspect its influence produces
ecstasy.
The sound of ether is self-contained, and it holds all forms and colors. It is
the basis of all sounds, and is the undertone which is continuous. Its
instrument is the human body, because it can be audible through it; although it
is all-pervading, yet it is unheard. It manifests to man as he purifies his body
from material properties. The body can become its proper instrument when the
space within is opened, when all the tubes and veins in it are free. Then the
sound, which exists externally in space, becomes manifest inwardly also.
Ecstasy, illumination, restfulness, fearlessness, rapture, joy and revelation
are the effects of this sound. To some it manifests of itself, to others when
they are in a negative state caused by weakness of the body or mind; to neither
of these is it a benefit, but on the other hand it causes them to become
abnormal. This sound only elevates those who open themselves to it by the sacred
practices known to the mystics.
The mingled sound of earth and water has a tenderness and delicacy. The sound of
earth and fire produces harshness. The sound of earth and air has strength and
power. The sound of water and fire has a lively and animating effect. The sound
of water with ether has a soothing and comforting effect. The sound of fire and
air has a terrifying and fearsome effect. The sound of fire with ether has a
breaking and freeing effect. The sound of air with ether produces calm and
peace.

CHAPTER II
VIBRATIONS
The silent life experiences on the surface through activity. The silent life
appears as death in comparison with the life of activity on the surface. Only to
the wise the life eternal seems preferable on account of the ever-changing and
momentary nature of mortal life. The life on the surface seems to be the real
life, because it is in this life that all joy is experienced.
In the silent life there is no joy but only peace. The soulís original being is
peace and its nature is joy, both of which work against each other. This is the
hidden cause of all lifeís tragedy. The soul originally is without any
experience; it experiences all when it opens its eyes to the exterior plane, and
keeps them open, enjoying the life on the surface until satisfied. The soul then
begins to close its eyes to the exterior plane, and constantly seeks peace, the
original state of its being.
The inward and essential part of every being is composed of fine vibrations, and
the external part is formed of gross ones. The finer part we call spirit and the
grosser matter, the former being less subject to change and destruction and the
latter more so. All that lives is spirit and all that dies is matter; and all
that dies in spirit is matter and all that lives in matter is spirit. All that
is visible and perceptible appears to be living, although subject of death and
decay, and is becoming every moment resolved into its finer element; but the
sight of man is so deluded by its awareness of the seeming world, that the
spirit which really lives is covered under the garb of matter and its true being
is hidden. It is the gradually increasing activity which causes vibrations to
materialize, and it is the gradual decrease of the same which transmutes them
again into spirit. As has been said, vibrations pass through five distinct
phases while changing from the fine to the gross; and the elements of ether,
air, fire, water and earth each has a savor, color , and form peculiar to
itself. Thus the elements form a wheel which brings them all in time to the
surface. At each step in their activity they vary and become distinct from each
other; and it is the grouping of these vibrations which causes variety in the
objective world. Man calls the law which causes them to disperse destruction.
Vibrations turn to atoms and atoms generate what we call life; thus it happens
that their grouping, by the power of natureís affinity, forms a living entity;
and as the breath manifest through the form so the body becomes conscious. In
one individual there are many fine and small beings hidden; in his blood, in his
brain cells, in his skin, and in all planes of his existence. As in the physical
being of an individual many small germs are born and nourished which are also
living beings, so in his mental plane there are many beings, termed Muwakkals,
or elementals. These are still finer entities born of manís own thoughts, and as
the mental sphere. Man often imagines that thoughts are without life; he does
not see that they are more alive than the physical germs and that they have a
birth, childhood, youth, age and death. They work for manís advantage or
disadvantage according to their nature. The Sufi creates, fashions and controls

them. He drills them and rules them throughout his life; they form his army and
carry out his desires. As the germs constitute manís physical being and the
elementals his mental life, so do the angels constitute his spiritual existence.
These are called Farishtas.
Vibrations as a rule have length as well as breadth; and they may last the least
fraction of a moment or the grater part of the age of the universe. They make
different forms, figures, and colors as they shoot forth, one vibration creating
another; and thus myriadís arise out of one. In this way there are circles
beneath circles and circles above circles, all of which form the universe. Every
vibration after its manifestation becomes merged again in its original source.
The reach of vibrations is according to the fineness of the plane of their
starting-point. To speak more plainly, the word uttered by the lips can only
reach the ears of the hearer; but the thought proceeding from the mind reaches
far, shooting from mind to mind. The vibrations of mind are much stronger than
those of words. The earnest feelings of one heart can pierce the heart of
another; they speak in the silence, spreading out into the sphere, so that the
very atmosphere of a personís presence proclaims his thoughts and emotions. The
vibrations of the soul are the most powerful and far-reaching, they run like an
electric current from soul to soul.
All things and beings in the universe are connected with each other, visibly or
invisibly, and through vibrations a communication is established between them on
all the planes of existence; as an ordinary instance, if one person coughs in an
assembly, many others begin to do the same, and the same is the case with
yawning. This also applies to laughter, excitement and depression. This shows
that vibrations convey the conditions of one being to another; therefore the
seer knows of the past, present and future, and perceives conditions on all
planes of existence.
Vibrations work through the chord of sympathy existing between man and his
surroundings and reveal past, present and future conditions; this explains why
the howling of dogs foretells death, and the neighing of horses the approach of
danger. Not only animals show this but even the plants in times of sorrow begin
to die, and the flowers to fade, while during times of happiness they grow and
flourish. The reason why plants and animals can perceive the vibrations and know
of coming events while man is ignorant of them, is because he has blinded
himself with egotism. The influence of vibrations is left on the chair on which
one sits, in the bed where one has slept, in the house where one lives, in the
clothes one wears, in the food one eats, and even in the street where one walks.
Every emotion arises from the intensity of the vibration, which when active in
different emotions, the main cause of every emotion being simply activity. Every
vibration while active raises the consciousness to the outermost surface, and
the mist caused by this activity collects clouds which we call emotions. The
clouds of emotion obscure the clear sight of the soul. Therefore passion is
called blind. The excess of the activity of vibrations not only blinds, but

weakens the will, and a weak will enfeebles the mind and body.
It is the state of vibrations to which man is tuned that accounts for his soulís
note. The different degrees of these notes form a variety of pitch divided by
the mystics into three distinct grades. First the grade which produces power and
intelligence, and may be pictured as a calm sea. Secondly, the grade of moderate
activity which keeps all things in motion, and is a balance between power and
weakness which may be pictured as the sea in motion. Thirdly, the grade of
intense activity, which destroys everything and causes all weakness and
blindness; it may be pictured as a stormy sea.
In the activity of all things and beings the pitch is recognized by the seer, as
a musician knows the key in which any particular music is written. Manís
atmosphere tells of the grade of activity of his vibrations.
If vibratory activity is properly controlled, man may experience all lifeís joy,
and at the same time not be enslave by it. It is most difficult to control a
runaway horse. But yet in the control abides the whole of what is called
mastership.
The saints and sages spread their peace not only in the place where they sit,
but in even in the neighborhood where they dwell; the town or the country where
they live is at peace, in accordance with the power of the vibrations they send
out from their soul. This is the reason why association with good or bad and
with those of the upper or lower classes has a great influence upon the life and
character of man. The vibrations of thought and feeling create, procure, and
prepare of themselves all the necessary means for their manifestation on the
surface. For example a person may desire to eat fish and instead of ordering it
might think strongly of it; his thought-vibrations thus speaking to the mental
ears of the cook transmit his desire, and perhaps his strong feeling would even
attract a fishmonger to the house. In this way the thoughts of sages work out
their destiny, according to the strength, power and purity of their minds. A
certain degree of thought-power is needed to bring about a certain result, as so
much dynamite is required to blast a single rock, and an infinitely greater
quantity is necessary to make a tunnel through a mountain.
The length of time that the thought is held has also much to do with its
accomplishment, for the thought-vibrations have to be active for a certain time
to bring about a certain result. A certain length of time is required for the
baking of a cake; if it is hurried the cake will be uncooked; with too great a
heat it will burn. If the operator of the mental vibrations lacks patience then
the power of thought will be wasted, even if it were half-way to its destiny, or
still nearer to a successful issue. If too great a power of thought is given to
the accomplishment of a certain thing it destroys while preparing it.
In order to reflect thought and feeling on another, man should observe the same
rule as in voice and word. The louder a person speaks in an assembly the more

attention he attracts and all those present perforce give him a hearing. In the
same way, if a Sufi sends forth the vibrations of his thought and feeling, they
naturally strike with a great strength and power on any mind on which they
happen to fall. As sweetness of voice has a winning power so it is with
tenderness of thought and feeling. Thought-vibrations to which the spoken word
is added are doubled in strength; and with a physical effort this strength is
trebled. Reason is like fire, it gives light to the thought; but thought
overheated loses its power, as heat can weaken the physical body. Reason gives
birth to doubt, which destroys the thought-power before it is able to fulfill
its destiny.
The strength of thought-power consists in confidence or faith. Reason confuses,
and doubts scatter the waves of thought-vibrations, which disperse and go off in
different directions from lack of the strength that binds. One should never
think or speak against oneís desire, for it weakens the thought-vibrations and
often brings about contrary results. A variety of thoughts springing up at the
same time naturally enfeebles the power of mind, for none of them has a chance
to mature, just as twins are often imperfect and triplets seldom live.
The disharmony between oneís desire and oneís ideal always causes a great
confusion in life, for they constantly work against each other. When a person
speaks, thinks, or feels either harshly or kindly of another, it reaches the
spirit of that one either consciously or unconsciously by the power of
vibration. If we happen to be offended with someone and do not show it in speech
or action, yet it still cannot be hidden, for the vibrations of our feeling will
reach directly to the person in question, and he will begin to feel our
displeasure, however far away he may be. The same is the case with our love and
pleasure: however we may try to conceal it in speech or action, it cannot be
hidden. This explains the old adage that even walls have ears, which really
means that even the wall is not impervious to vibration of thought.
Sufis give special attention to the good and bad wishes of people. They strive
continually to attract the good wishes of others whether worthy or unworthy, by
every means in their power. Intensity of activity produces strong vibrations
named in Sufi terms Jelal; gentleness of activity causes mild vibrations called
Jemal. The former activity works as strength and power, the latter as beauty and
grace. The conflict of both these forces is termed Kemal, and causes nothing but
destruction.
The standard of right and wrong, the conception of good and evil, and the idea
of sin and virtue are understood differently by the people of different races,
nations, and religions; therefore it is difficult to discern the law governing
these opposites. It becomes clear, however, by understanding the law of
vibrations. Every thing and being on the surface of existence seem separate from
one another, but in every plane beneath the surface they approach nearer to each
other, and in the innermost plane they all become one. Every disturbance

therefore, caused to the peace of the smallest part of existence on the surface,
inwardly affects the sole. Thus any thought, speech or action that disturbs
peace is wrong, evil, and a sin; if it brings about peace it is right, good, and
a virtue. Life being like a dome, its nature is also dome-like. Disturbance of
the slightest part of life disturbs the whole and returns as a curse upon the
person who caused it; any peace produced on the surface comforts the whole, and
thence returns as peace to the producer.
This is the philosophy of the reward of good deeds and the punishment of bad
deeds given by the higher powers

CHAPTER III
HARMONY
Harmony is the source of manifestation, the cause of its existence, and the
medium between God and man.
The peace for which every soul strives, and which is the true nature of God and
the utmost goal of man, is but the outcome of harmony; this shows that all
lifeís attainments without a sense of harmony are but vain. It is the attainment
of harmony which is called heaven, and it is the lack of it which is termed
hell. The master of it alone understands life, and he who lacks it is foolish in
spite of all other knowledge that he may have acquired.
The Sufi gives great importance to the attainment of harmony, believing that
light is for angels and darkness for the devil, but that harmony is necessary
for a human being in order to keep a balance in life.
There are three aspects of harmony: eternal, universal, and individual.
Eternal harmony is the harmony of consciousness. As it is in itself eternal, all
things and beings live and move in it; yet it remains remote, undisturbed and
peaceful. This is the God of the believer, and the God of the knower. All
vibrations from the finest to the grossest are held together by this harmony, as
well as each atom of manifestation, and both creating and destruction take place
in order to uphold it. Its power ultimately attracts each being towards the
everlasting peace.
Man is drawn in two opposite directions by the power of harmony: towards the
Infinite and towards manifestation. He is less conscious of the former than of
the latter, and by facing towards one direction he loses sight of the other. The
Infinite, being the essential spirit of all, finally attracts all to itself. The
Sufi gives the greatest importance to harmony with the Infinite, which he
realizes by resignation to the will of God, the Beloved.
The existence of land and water, the land for the water, and the water for the
land; the attraction between the heavens and the earth, all demonstrate the
universal harmony. The attraction of the sun and moon to each other, the cosmic
order of the stars and the planets, all connected and related with each other,
moving and working under a certain law; the regular rotation of the seasons, the
night following the day, and the day in its turn giving place to the night; the
dependence of one being on another; the distinctiveness, attraction and
assimilation of the five elements, all prove the universal harmony.
The male and female, beast and bird, vegetable and rock, and all classes of
things and beings are linked together and attracted to each other with a chord
of harmony. If one being or thing, however apparently useless, were missing in
this universe of endless variety, it would be as it were a note missing in a

song. As Saídi says, ëEvery being is born for a certain purpose, and the light
of that purpose is kindled within his soul.í All famines, plagues, and disasters
such as storms, floods, volcanic eruptions, wars and revolutions, however bad
they may appear to man, are in reality for the adjusting of this universal
harmony.
There is a story told in India of how once all the inhabitants of a village
which had suffered from drought, gathered together before the temple of their
God, praying that for this year an abundance of rain might fall.
A voice from the unseen replied, ëWhatever We do is for the betterment of Our
purpose, ye have no right to interfere with Our work, oh! ye men.í But they
again cried for mercy, and continued to do so more persistently. Then came the
answer saying ëYour prayers, fastings, and sacrifices have induced Us to grant
for this one year as much rain as ye desire.í They all returned home rejoicing.
In the autumn they worked vigorously on their farms, and after having prepared
the ground and sown the seed, they prayed for rain. When they considered that
sufficient had fallen they again had recoursed to prayer, and the rain ceased.
In this way an ideal crop of corn was produced and all the inhabitants of that
country made merry over it. This year more corn was grown than ever before.
After the crops were gathered in however, all those who ate the corn died and
many were the victims. In perplexity they again sought the God bowing low before
the temple crying, ëWhy hast Thou shown such wrath to us, after having shown so
great a mercy?" The God replied, ëIt was not Our wrath, but your folly for
interfering with Our work; We sometimes send a drought, and at other times a
flood, so that a portion of your crops may be destroyed, but We have Our reasons
for so doing, for in this way all that is poisonous and undesirable in them is
also destroyed, leaving only what is beneficial for the preservation of your
life.í
The villagers prostrated themselves in humble prayer saying, ëWe shall never
again try to control the affairs of the universe, Thou art the Creator and Thou
art the Controller, we are Thine innocent children, and Thou alone knowest what
is best for us.í The Creator knows how to control his world, what to bring forth
and what to destroy.
There are two aspects of individual harmony: the harmony between body and soul,
and the harmony between individuals.
The soul rejoices in the comforts experienced by the external self, yet man
becomes so engrossed in them that the soulís true comfort is neglected. This
keeps man dissatisfied through all the momentary comforts he may enjoy, but not
understanding this he attributes the cause of his dissatisfaction to some
unsatisfied desire in his life. The outlet of all earthly passions gives a
momentary satisfaction, yet creates a tendency for more; in this struggle the
satisfaction of the soul is overlooked by man who is constantly busied in the

pursuit of his earthly enjoyment and comfort, depriving the soul of its true
bliss. The true delight of the soul lies in love, harmony, and beauty, the
outcome of which is wisdom, calm, and peace; the more constant they are the
greater is the satisfaction of the soul.
If man in his daily life would examine every action which has reflected a
disagreeable picture of himself upon his soul and caused darkness and
dissatisfaction, and if on the other hand he would consciously watch each
thought, word, or deed which had produced an inward love, harmony and beauty,
and each feeling which had brought him wisdom, calm and peace, then the way of
harmony between soul and body would be easily understood, and both aspects of
life would be satisfied, the inner as well as the outer. The soulís satisfaction
is much more important than that of the body, for it is more lasting. In this
way the thought, speech and action can be adjusted, so that harmony may be
established first in the self by the attunement of body and soul.
The next aspect of individual harmony is practiced in oneís contact with
another. Every being has an individual ego produced from his own illusion. This
limits his view which is led in the direction of his won interest, and he judges
of good and bad, through his limited view, which is generally partial and
imaginary rather than true. This darkness is caused by the overshadowing of the
soul by the external self. Thus a person becomes blind to his own infirmities as
well as to the merits of another, and the right action of another becomes wrong
in his eyes and the fault of the self seems right. This is the case with mankind
in general, until the veil of darkness is lifted from his eyes.
The Nafs, the ego of an individual, causes all disharmony with the self as well
as with others, thus showing its unruliness in all aspects of life. The lion,
the sovereign among all animals, most powerful and majestic, is always unwelcome
to the inhabitants of the forest, and he is even unfriendly to his own kind. Two
lions will never greet one another in a friendly way, for their Nafs is so
strong; and although the lion is the ruler of all other animals, he is a slave
to his own passions which make his life restless. The Nafs of herbivorous
animals such as sheep and goats is subdued; for this reason they are harmless to
one another and are even harmonious enough to live in herds. The harmony and
sympathy existing among them makes them mutually partake of their joys and
sorrows; but they easily fall a victim to the wild animals of the forest. The
Masters of the past like Moses and Mohammad have always loved to tend their
flocks in the wilderness and Jesus Christ spoke of himself as the Good Shepherd,
while St. John the Baptist spoke of the lamb of God, harmless and innocent,
ready for sacrifice.
The Nafs of the bird is still milder, therefore upon one tree many and various
kinds can live as one family, singing the praise of God n unison, and flying
about in flocks of thousands.
Among birds are to be found those who recognize their mate and who live

together, harmoniously building the nest for their young, each in turn sitting
on the eggs, and bearing their part in the upbringing of their little ones. Many
times they mourn and lament over the death of their mate. The Nafs of the
insects is still less, they walk over each other without doing any harm, and
live together in millions, as one family, without distinction of friend or foe.
This proves how the power of Nafs grows at each step in natureís evolution, and
culminates in man, creating disharmony all through his life, unless it is
subdued, producing thereby a calm and peace within the self, and a sense of
harmony with others. Every human being has an attribute peculiar to his Nafs.
One is tiger-like, another resembles a dog, while a third may be like a cat and
a fourth like a fox. In this way man shows in his speech, thoughts and feelings
the beasts and birds, and the condition of his Nafs is akin to their nature, and
at times his very appearance resembles them. Therefore his tendency to harmony
depends upon the evolution of his Nafs.
As man begins to see clearly through human life, the world begins to appear as a
forest to him, filled with wild animals, fighting, killing and preying upon one
another.
There are four different classes of men who harmonize with each other in
accordance with their different states of evolution: angelic, human, animal, and
devilish.
The angelic seeks for heaven, and the human being struggles along in the world;
the man with animal propensities revels in his earthly pleasures, while the
devilish man is engaged in creating mischief, thereby making a hell for himself
and for others. Man after is human evolution becomes angelic, and through his
development in animality arrives at the stage of devil.
In music the law of harmony is that the nearest note does not make a consonant
interval. This explains the prohibition of marriage between close relatives
because of their nearness in quality and blood. As a rule harmony is in
contrast. Men fight with men and women quarrel with women, but the male and the
female are as a rule harmonious with each other and a complete oneness makes a
perfect harmony. In every being the five elements are constantly working, and in
every individual one especially predominates. The wise have therefore
distinguished five different natures in man, according to the element
predominant in him. Sometimes two elements or even more predominate in a human
being in a greater or lesser degree.
The harmony of life can be learnt in the same way as the harmony of music. The
ear should be trained to distinguish both tone and word, the meaning concealed
within, and to know from the verbal menage and the tone of voice whether it is a
true word or a false note; to distinguish between sarcasm and earnest; to
understand the difference between true admiration and flattery; to distinguish
modesty from humility, a smile from a sneer and arrogance from pride, either

directly or indirectly expressed. By so doing the ear becomes gradually trained
in the same way as in music, and a person knows exactly whether his own tone and
word as well as those of another are false or true. Man should learn in what
tone to express a certain thought or feeling as in voice cultivation. There are
times when he should speak loudly, and there are times when a soft tone of voice
is needed; for every word a certain note, and for every speech a certain pitch
is necessary. At the same time there should be a proper use of a natural, sharp
or flat note, as well as a consideration of key.
There are nine different aspects of feeling, each of which has a certain mode of
expression: mirth, expressed in a lively tone; grief, in a pathetic tone; fear,
in a broken voice; mercy , in a emphatic tone; frivolity, in a light tone;
attachment, in a deep tone; and indifference, in the voice of silence.
An untrained person confuses these. He whispers the words which should be known
and speaks out loudly those which should be hidden. A certain subject must be
spoken of in a high pitch, place, the space, the number of persons present, the
kind of people and their evolution, and speak in accordance with the
understanding of others; as it is said, ëSpeak to people in their own languageí.
With a child one must have childish talk, with the young only suitable words
should be spoken, with the old one should speak in accordance with their
understanding. In the same way there should be a graduated expression of our
though so that everybody may not be driven with the same whip. It is
consideration for others which distinguishes man from the animals.
It must be understood that rhythm is the balance of speech and action. One must
speak at the right time, otherwise silence is better than speech. A word of
sympathy with the grief of another, and a smile at least when another laughs.
One should watch the opportunity for moving a subject in society, and never
abruptly change the subject of conversation, but skillfully blend two subjects
with a harmonious link. Also one should wait patiently while another speaks, and
keep a rein on oneís speech when the thought rushes out uncontrollably, in order
to keep it in rhythm and under control during its outlet. One should emphasize
the important words with a consideration of strong and weak accent. It is
necessary to choose the right word and mode of expression, to regulate the speed
and to know how to keep the rhythm. Some people beginning to speak slowly and
gradually increase the speed to such an extent that they are unable to speak
coherently. The above applies to all actions in life.
The Sufi, like a student of music, trains both his voice and ear in the harmony
of life. The training of the voice consists in being conscientious about each
word spoken, about its tone, rhythm, meaning and the appropriateness for the
occasion. For instance the words of consolation should be spoken in a slow
rhythm, with a soft voice and sympathetic tone. When speaking words of command a
lively rhythm is necessary, and a powerful and distinct voice. The Sufi avoids
all unrhythmic actions; he keeps the rhythm of his speech under the control of

patience, not speaking a word before the right time, not giving an answer until
the question is finished. He considers a contradictory word a discord unless
spoken in a debate, and even at such times he tries to resolve it into a
consonant chord. A contradictory tendency in man finally develops into a
passion, until he contradicts even his won idea if it be propounded by another.
In order to keep harmony the Sufi even modulates his speech from one key to
another, in other words, he falls in with another personís idea by looking at
the subject from the speakerís point of view instead of his own. He makes a base
for every conversation with an appropriate introduction, thus preparing the ears
of the listener for a perfect response. He watches his every movement and
expression, as well as those of others, trying to form a consonant chord of
harmony between himself and another.
The attainment of harmony in life takes a longer time to acquire and a more
careful study than does the training of the ear and the cultivation of the
voice, although it is acquired in the same manner as the knowledge of music. To
the ear of the Sufi every word spoken is like a note which is true when
harmonious, and false when inharmonious. He makes the scale of his speech either
major, minor, or chromatic as occasion demands; and his words either sharp,
flat, or natural are in accordance with the law of harmony. For instance , the
straight, polite and tactful manner of speech is like his major, minor or
chromatic scale, representing dominance, respect and equality. Similarly he
takes arbitrary or contrary motions to suit the time and situation by following
step by step, by agreeing and differing, and even by opposing, and yet keeping
up the law of harmony in conversation. Take any tow persons as two notes; the
harmony existing between them forms intervals either consonant or dissonant,
perfect or imperfect, major or minor, diminished or augmented as the two persons
may be.
The interval of class, creed, caste, race, nation or religion, as well as the
interval of age or state of evolution, or of varied and opposite interests show
the law here distinctly. A wise man would be more likely to be in harmony with
his foolish servant than with a semi-wise man who considers himself infallible.
Again it is equally possible that a wise man may be far from happy in the
society of the foolish, and vice versa. The proud man will always quarrel with
the proud while he will support the humble. It is also possible for the proud to
agree on a common question of pride, such as pride of race or birth.
Sometimes the interval between the disconnected notes is filled by a middle note
forming a consonant chord. For instance the discord between husband and wife may
be removed by the link of a child, or the discord between brothers and sisters
may be taken away by the intervention of the mother or father. In this way,
however inharmonious two persons may be, the forming of a consonant chord by an
intervening link creates harmony. A foolish person is an unpliable note whereas
an intelligent person is pliable. The former sticks to his ideas, likes,

dislikes and convictions, whether right or wrong, while the latter makes them
sharp or flat by raising or lowering the tone and pitch, harmonizing with the
other as the occasion demands. The key-note is always in harmony with each note,
for it has all notes of the body whether good or bad, wise or foolish, by
becoming like the key-note.
All races, nations, classes and people are like a strain of music based upon one
chord, where the key-note, the common interest, holds so many personalities in a
single bond of harmony. By a study of life the Sufi learns and practices the
nature of its harmony. He establishes harmony with the self, with others, with
the universe and with the infinite. He identifies himself with another, he sees
himself, to speak, in every other being. He cares for neither blame nor praise,
considering both as coming from himself. If a person were to drop a heavy weight
and in so doing hurt his own foot, he would not blame his hand for having
dropped it, realizing himself in both the hand and the foot. In like manner the
Sufi is tolerant when harmed by another, thinking that the harm has come from
himself alone. He uses counterpoint by blending the undesirable talk of a friend
and making it into a fugue.
He overlooks the faults of others, considering that they know no better. He
hides the faults of others, and suppresses any facts that would cause
disharmony. His constant fight is with the Nafs, the root of all disharmony and
the only enemy of man. By crushing this enemy man gains mastery over himself;
this wins for him mastery over the whole universe, because the wall standing
between the self and the Almighty has been broken down. Gentleness, mildness,
respect, humility, modesty, self-denial, conscientiousness, tolerance and
forgiveness are considered by the Sufi as the attributes which produce harmony
within oneís own soul as well as within that of another. Arrogance, wrath, vice,
attachment, greed and jealousy are the six principal sources of disharmony.
Nafs, the only creator of disharmony, becomes more powerful the more it is
indulged; that is to say the more its desires are gratified, the more it is
pleased. For the time being it shows its satisfaction at having gratified its
demands, but soon after it demands still more until life becomes a burden. The
wise detect this enemy as the instigator of all mischief, but everybody else
blames another for his misfortunes in life.

CHAPTER IV
NAME
The variety of things and beings and the peculiarities which make them differ,
cause the necessity of name. Name produces the picture of a form, figure, color,
size, quality, quantity, feeling and sense of things and beings, not only
perceptible and comprehensible, but even of those beyond the perception and
comprehension; therefore its importance is greater than all things. There is a
great secret hidden in a name, be it the name of a person or a thing, and it is
formed in relation to the past, present and future conditions of its object; the
right horoscope tells you therefore about the conditions of a person.
All mystery is hidden in name. The knowledge of everything rests on first
knowing its name, and knowledge is not complete which is devoid of name. Mastery
depends upon knowledge; man cannot master a thing of which he has no knowledge.
All blessings and benefits derived from earth or heaven are gained by mastery
which depends upon knowledge, knowledge depending upon name. Man without the
knowledge of the name of a thing is ignorant, and the one who is ignorant is
powerless, for man has no hold over anything of which he has no knowledge.
The reason of manís greatness is the scope of the knowledge with which he is
gifted, all the mystery of which lies in his recognition of the differences
between thing and beings. This gives man superiority not only over all creatures
of the earth, but it even makes him excel the angels, the hosts of heaven. The
Qurían explains it in the following words, ë When thy Lord said unto the angels,
"We are going to place a substitute on earth" they said, "Wilt Thou place there
one who will do evil therein and shed blood, while we celebrate Thy praise and
sanctify Thee?" God answered, "Verily We know that which ye know not;" and He
taught Adam the names of all things, and then presented them to the angels, and
said, "Declare unto Me the names of these things if ye say truth." They
answered, "Praise be unto Thee, we have no knowledge but what Thou teachest us,
for Thou art all-knowing and wise". God said, "O! Adam, tell them their names".
And when Adam came he told their names."
Every name reveals to the seer the past, present, and the future of that which
it covers. Name is not only significant of form but of character as well. The
meaning of name plays an important part in manís life, and the sound, the vowels
in the name, the rhythm, number, and nature of the letters which compose it, the
mystical numbers, symbol and planet, as well as the root from which it is
derived and the effect which it produces, all disclose their secret to the seer.
The meaning of a name has a great influence upon its possessor as well as upon
others. From the sound of the letters and the word they compose the mystic can
understand much about the character and fate of a person. An intelligent person
generally gets the idea from the sound of letters that compose a name whether it
is beautiful or ugly, soft or hard, consonant or dissonant, but does not know
what makes it so; the one who understands knows why it is so.

Letters singly or together are either pronounced smoothly or with difficulty and
have their effect accordingly upon oneself and upon another. Names that are
smooth and soft-sounding make a soft effect upon the speaker and listener,
whereas hard sounding names have a contrary effect. Man naturally calls soft
things by smooth names and hard things by hard-sounding names as for instance
flower and rock, wool and flint, etc. Language, and especially name, show the
class of people and character of families, communities and races. Vowels play a
great part in the name and its influence. E and I denote Jemal, the feminine
quality of grace, wisdom, beauty and receptivity, O and U denote Jelal, the
masculine quality of power and expression. A denotes Kemal, which is significant
of the perfection in which both these qualities are centered. The above-named
vowels in the composition of the name have an effect according to their place in
the name, whether in the beginning, center or end.
Fate in Sanskrit is called Karma, meaning the rhythm of past actions. The
influence of rhythm suggested by a name has an effect upon the entity whose name
it is as well as upon those who call him by that name. Evenness of rhythm gives
balance while unevenness causes a lack of balance. The beauty of rhythm
beautifies the character of man.
By rhythm is meant the way in which the name begins and how it ends, whether
evenly or unevenly, on the accent or before the accent. The accent falling on
the beginning, middle or end varies the effect which plays a part in a person's
character and fate. The rhythm of the name suggests the main thing in life,
balance or its lack. Lack of balance is a deficiency in character and causes
adversity in life. The number of letters plays a great part in the name of a
person. An even number shows beauty and wisdom, and an odd number sows love and
poser.
Number plays a great part in life and especially in name. Each letter of a name
has its numerical value; in oriental science it is called Jafar. By this system
not only are names given to buildings, objects and people, conveying their
period of commencement and completion, but the combination of these numbers
conveys to the seer its mystical effect.
Names have a psychic effect upon their owners and even upon surroundings. The
names of elementals and jinns, the sacred names of God, and the holy names of
the prophets and saints, written according to the law of their numerical value,
act as a magical charm for the accomplishment of different objects in life; and
by the combination of such names written or repeated in their numerical form
orders are performed.
Every letter either singly or when grouped in a word produces a picture which
tells its secret to the seer. For instance X makes a cross and O zero, both of
which have a meaning. The alphabet used in modern times is a corruption of e

original ones, though the old Arabic and Persian writings are found on arches,
walls homes of garments, on brass vessels and carpets, are of most perfect and
beautiful design. A great symbolic significance may be seen in the Chinese,
Japanese, Sanskrit and other ancient scripts. Every line, dot and curve has a
meaning. The ancients used to write every name not with different letters but as
a picture signifying what they wished to express; the picture was divided into
different parts and each part was used to represent a certain sound, and in the
way the alphabets were made. By this break the true picture was lost, but a
certain likeness may still be traced. Even into present day, although we have a
most corrupted form of writing, all from the appearance of a certain name, a
person's life, fate or character maybe read in whatever language it may be
written. For instance a name beginning with I shows a steadfast and righteous
ego, uniqueness and love of God and the pursuit of truth. E shows a shy and
backward nature and an interest in three directions.
As one letter makes a picture, in the same way a whole word makes a picture. The
idea of Allah has come from man and one can read in the form of the hand the
word 'Allah'.
The Christian name has a greater influence than the surname. Sometimes a
nickname has a still greater effect. The effect of the name is according to its
use; the more t is used the greater the effect. Shortened names such as May for
Mary, or Bill or Willie for William lessen the effect of the name. The names
given by the Holy Ones have a double effect, that of the name itself and that of
the will of the one who gave it. Malabakhsh, the greatest musician in India of
hi day, was given this name by a fakir who was charmed on hearing his music; it
means 'God bless'. After taking this name he had success were he went and was
blessed with merit and reward, both of which are the rare gifts of God.
There are many instances to be found where a change of name has brought an
entire change in a man's life. We read in the Bible that the blessing of Jacob
was the name Israel given to him by the angel.
In the Qur'an, Mohammad is constantly addressed by a special name, each name
having its effect not only on the life of the Prophet, but on his followers who
adopted and worked mystically with any of these names. Sufis have for ages
experienced the mystical value of these names. Among Sufis the Murshid gives to
his pupils the name 'Talib' or 'Mureed', which is to give him in time the
identity of the name.

CHAPTER V
FORM
The light from which all life comes exists in three aspects, namely, the aspect
which manifests as intelligence, the light of the abstract and the light of the
sun. The Activity of this one light functions in three different aspects. The
first is caused by a slow and solemn activity in the eternal consciousness,
which may be called consciousness or intelligence. It is intelligence when there
is nothing before it to be conscious of when there is something intelligible
before it, the same intelligence becomes consciousness. A normal activity in the
light of intelligence causes the light of the abstract at the time when the
abstract son turns into light. This light becomes a torch for the seer who is
journeying towards the eternal goal. The same light in its intense activity
appears as the sun. No person would readily believe that intelligence, abstract
light, and the sun are one and the same, yet language does not contradict
itself, and all three have always been called by the name of light.
These three aspects o the one light form the idea that lies behind the doctrine
of the Trinity, and that of Trimurti which existed thousands of years before
Christianity amount the Hindus and which denotes the three aspects of the One,
the One being three. Substance develops from a ray to an atom, but before this
it exists as a vibration. What man sees he accepts as something existent, and
what he cannot see does not exist for him. All that man perceives, sees and
feels is matter, and that which is the source and cause of all is spirit.
The philosophy of form may be understood by the study of the process by which
the unseen life manifests into the seen. As the fine waves of vibrations produce
sound, so the gross waves produce light. This is the manner in which the unseen,
incomprehensible, and imperceptible life becomes gradually known, by first
becoming audible and then visible; and this is the origin and only source of a
form.
The sun therefore is the first form seen by the eyes, and it is the origin and
source of all forms in the objective world; as such it has been worshipped by
the ancients as God, and we can trace the origin and source of all religions in
at motor-religion. We may trace this philosophy in the words of Shams-e Tare,
'When the sun showed his face then appeared the faces and forms of all worlds.
His beauty showed their beauty; in his brightness they shone out; so by his rays
we saw and knew and named them.'
All the myriad colors in the universe are but the different grades and shades of
light, the creator of all elements, which has decorated the heavens so
beautifully with sun, moon, plants, and stars; which has made the land and
water; with all the beauties of the lower spheres, in some parts dull ad in some
parts bright, which man has named light and shade. The sun, moon, planets and
stars, the brilliance of electricity, e lesser light of gas, lamp, candle, coal
and wood, all sow the sun reappearing in different forms; the sun i reflected in
all things, be they dull pebbles or sparkling diamonds, and their radiance is

according to their capability of reflections. This sows that light is the one
and only source, and the cause of the whole creation. 'God is the light of the
heaven and of the earth', the Qua'an says, and we read in Genesis, 'And God
said: let there be light, and there was light'.
All forms on whatever plane they exist, are molded under the law of affinity.
Every atom attracts towards itself the atom of its own element; every positive
atom attracts the negative atom of its own element; every negative attracts the
positive; yet each attraction is different and distinct. These atoms group
together and make a form. The atoms of the abstract plane group together and
make forms of light and color; these and all different forms of the finer forces
of life are seen by the seer. The forms of the mental plane are composed of the
atoms of that plane; these are seen by the mind's eye and are called
imagination. On the physical plane this process may e seen in a more concrete
form.
They mystic sees on the abstract plane one or other element predominating at a
certain time, either ether, air, fore, water or earth. Every element in the
finer forces of life is rendered intelligible by the direction of its activity
and color; and the various forms of light show its different rates of activity.
For instance the feeling o humor develops into greater humor, and sadness into a
deeper sorrow, ad so it is with the imagination: every pleasant thought develops
a pleasure and expands into still pleasanter thought, and every disagreeable
imagination grows and becomes more intense. Again, on the physical plane we not
only see men dwelling together incites and villages, but even beasts and birds
living in flocks and herds; coal is found in the coal-mine, and gold in the
gold-mine; the forest contains thousands of trees, where as the desert holds not
a single one. All this proves the power of affinity which collects and groups
the kindred atoms, and makes of them numerous forms, there by creating an
illusion before the eye of a man who thus forgets the one source in the
manifestation of variety.
The direction taken by every element to make a form depends upon the nature of
its activity. For instance, an activity following a horizontal direction show
the earth element, a downward direction the water element, an upward direction
the fire element; the activity that moves in a zigzag direction shows the air
element, and the form taken by ether is indistinct and misty. Therefore the
nature of all things is made plain to the seer by their form and shape, and from
their color their element is known, yellow being the color of earth, green of
water, red of fire, blue of air, and gray of ether. The mingling of these
elements produces mixed colors of innumerable shades and tones, and the variety
of color in nature bears evidence of the unlimited life behind it.
Every activity of vibrations produces a certain sound, according to its dome of
resonance, and according to the capacity of the mold in which the form is
shaped. This explains the idea behind the ancient Hindu word Nada Brahma, which
means sound, the Creator God.
By the law of construction and destruction, as well as by addition and
reduction, the different forms in this objective world group together and

change. A close study o the constant grouping and dispersing of the clouds will
reveal many different forms within a few minutes, and this is a key to the same
process which can be seen all though nature. The construction and destruction,
addition and reduction in forms all take place under the influence of time and
space. Each form is shaped and changed subject to this law, for the substance
differs according to the length, breadth, depth, height and shape of the mold
wherein the form is fashioned and the features are formed according to the
impression pressed upon it. It takes time to make a young and tender leaf green,
and again to change it from green to red and yellow; and it is space that makes
of water either a ditch, well, pond, stream, river or ocean.
The dissimilarity in the features of various races in different periods can be
accounted for by the law of time and space, together with climatic and racial
causes. The Afghans resemble the natives of the Panjab, and the Singalese the
people of Madras; Arabs are similar in feature to the Persians, and the Chinese
closely resemble the Japanese; Tibetans resemble the natives of Bhutan, and the
Burmese closely resemble the Siamese. All this proves that the proximity of the
lands which they inhabit is largely the cause of likeness in feature. As wide as
is the distance of space, so wide is the difference in feature among people. The
similarity in form of germs, worms and insects is accounted for by the same
reason. Twin-born children as a rule resemble each other more closely than other
children.
Form depends mostly upon reflection; it is the reflection of the sun in the moon
that makes the moon appear round like the sun. All the lower creation evolves by
the same law. Animals which begin to resemble man are those which are in his
surroundings and see him daily. A man who has the care of animals begins to
resemble them, and we see that the butler of a colonel has the bearing of a
soldier, and a main working in a nunnery in time becomes like a nun.
As all things are subject to change, no one thing is the same as it was a moment
before, although the change many not be noticeable, for only a definite change
is perceptible. In a flower there I s the change from bud to blossom, and in a
fruit from the unripe to the ripe state.
Even stones change, and some among them have been known to become perceptibly
altered even in the course of twenty-four hours.
Time has a great influence upon things and beings as may be seen by the change
from infancy to youth, and from middle age to old age. In Sanskrit, therefore,
time is called Kala which means destruction, as no change is possible without
destruction; in other words destruction may be described as change. All things
natural and artificial that we see today differ vastly in their form from what
they were several thousand years ago, and not only can this be noticed in such
things as fruit, flowers, birds, and animals, but also in the human race; for
from time to time the structure of man has undergone various changes.
The form of man is divided into two parts, each part having its special
attributes. The head is the spiritual body, and the lower part the material
body. Therefore, in comparison with the body, the head has far greater
importance; thereby one individual is able to recognize another, as the head is

the only distinctive part of man. The face is expressive of manís nature and
condition of life, also of his past, present and future.
When asked if the face would be burned in the fire of hell, the Prophet
answered, ëNo, the face will not be burned, for Allah hath said, We have modeled
man in Our own imageí.
The likeness between things and beings, as well as between beasts and birds,
animals and man, can tell us a great deal about this secret of their nature. The
sciences of phrenology and physiology were discovered not only by examining the
lives of men of various features, but chiefly by studying the similarity that
exists between them and animals. For instance a man having the features of a
tiger will have a dominant nature, coupled with courage, anger and cruelty. A
man with a face resembling a horse is by nature subservient; a man with a face
like a dog will have a pugnacious tendency, while a mouse-like face shows
timidity.
There are four sources from which the human face and form are derived, and these
account for the changes which take place in them. These are: the inherent
attributes of his soul; the influence of his heritage; the impressions of his
surroundings; and lastly the impression of himself and of his thoughts and
deeds, the clothes he wears, the food he eats, the air he breathes, and the way
he lives.
In the first of these sources man is helpless for he has no choice; it was not
the desire of the tiger to be a tiger, neither did a monkey choose to be a
monkey, and it was not the choice of the infant to be born a male or a female.
This proves that the first source of manís form depends upon the inherent
attributes brought by his soul. Words never can express adequately the wisdom of
the Creator who not only fashioned and formed the world, but has given to each
being the form suited to his needs. The animals of the cold zones are provided
with thick fur as a protection against the cold; to the beasts of the tropics a
suitable form is give; the birds of the sea have wings fit for the sea, and
those of the earth have forms which accord with their habits in life. The form
of man proclaims his grade of evolution, his nature, his past and present, as
well as his race, nation and surroundings, character and fate.
In the second instance man inherits beauty or its opposite from his ancestors,
but in the third and fourth his form depends upon how he builds it. The build of
his form depends upon the balance and regularity of his life, and upon the
impressions he receives from the world; for in accordance with the attitude he
takes towards life, his every thought and action adds or takes away, or removes
to another place, the atoms of his body, thus forming the lines and muscles of
form and feature. For instance the face of a man speaks his joy, sorrow,
pleasure, displeasure, sincerity, insincerity, and all that is developed in him.
The muscles of his head tell the phrenologist his condition in life.
There is a form in the thought and feelings which produces a beautiful or ugly
effect. It is the nature of evolution for all beings, from the lowest to the
highest stage of manifestation, to evolve by being connected with a more perfect
form. Animals approaching man in their evolution resemble primitive man, and
animals in contact with man acquire in their form traces of the likeness of man.

This may be understood by a close study of the features of many in the past, and
of the improvement which as been made in them.
The nature of creation is that it is progressing always towards beauty. ëGod is
beautiful, and He loves beautyí, says the Quaían. The nature of the body is to
beautify itself; the nature of the mind is to have beautiful thoughts; the
longing of the heart is for beautiful feelings. Therefore an infant should grow
more beautiful every day, and ignorance seeks to become intelligence. When the
progress is in a contrary direction, it shows that the individual has lost the
track of natural progress. There are two forms, the natural and the artificial,
the latter being a copy of the former.

CHAPTER VI
RHYTHM
Motion is the significance of life, and the law of motion is rhythm. Rhythm is
life disguised in motion, and in every guise it seems to attract the attention
of man; from a child who is pleased with the moving of a rattle and is soothed
by the swing of its cradle, to a grown person whose every game, sport and
enjoyment has rhythm disguised in it in some way or another, whether it is a
game of tennis, cricket or gold, as well as boxing and wrestling. Again, in the
intellectual recreations of man, both poetry and music, vocal or instrumental,
have rhythm as their very spirit and life. There is a saying in Sanskrit that
tone is the mother of nature, but that rhythm is its father. An infant once
given the habit of a regular time for his food demands it at that time, although
he has no idea of time. This is accounted for by the fact that the very nature
of life is rhythm. The infant begins his life on earth by moving its arms and
legs, thus showing the rhythm of its nature, and illustrating the philosophy
which teaches that rhythm is the sign of life. The inclination to dance shown by
every man illustrates also that innate nature of beauty which copses rhythm for
its expression..
Rhythm produces an ecstasy which is inexplicable, and incomparable with any
other source of intoxication. This is why the dance has been the most
fascinating pastime of all people, both civilized and savage, and has delighted
alike saying and sinner. The races which show a tendency for strongly
accentuated rhythm must be vigorous by nature. Jazz has come form the Negroes,
and the syncopation is the secret of its charm and is the natural expression of
their racial rhythm. Its rhythm arouses a kind of life among performers and
audience alike, and it is the love of this life that has given such popularity
of jazz. The dances among many wild tribes in different parts of the world show
a most pronounced rhythm, which proves that rhythm is not a culture, but is
natural. Among Europeans, the Spanish, Poles, Hungarians and Russians show the
greatest tendency toward rhythm.
The secret of the success of the Russian ballet and the Spanish dance lies in
their exquisite rhythm. Among the Asiatic races the music of the Mongolians is
chiefly based on rhythm, it being more pronounced than melody in their music. In
Turkish and Persian music rhythm is also pronounced, and among the Arabs the
variety of rhythms is very vast. In India however the culture of rhythm has
reached perfection. An expert musician in India improvises a melody, keeping the
same time throughout the whole improvisation. In order to become a master
musician in India, one must master thoroughly not only raga, the scale, but also
tala, the rhythm. Indians as a race are naturally inclined to rhythm; their
dance Tandeva Nrutya, the dance of the South, is an expression of rhythm through
movement.
In the Hindu science of music there are five different rhythms which are
generally derived from the study of nature;
Chatura, the rhythm of four beats, which was invented by Devas or divine men.
Tisra, the rhythm of three beats, invented by Rishis or saints.

Misra, the rhythm of seven beats, invented by the people.
Sankrian, the rhythm of nine beats, invented by the commercial class.
Mahadeva, the great Lord of the Yogis, was the dancer of Tandeva Nrutya and his
consort Parvati danced the Lassia Nrutya.
The traditions of the Hindus have as a most sacred record the mystical legend of
Shri Krishna dancing with the Gopis. The story relates how Krishna, the charming
youthful Lord of the Hindus, was moving among the dwellings of the cowherds, and
every maiden attracted by his beauty and charm asked him to dance with her. He
promised every maiden that asked him to dance with him that he would dance with
her on the full moon. On the night of the full moon there assembled sixteen
hundred Gopis, and the miracle of Krishna was performed when he appeared as a
separate Krishna to each Gopi and all of them danced with their beloved Lord at
one and the same time.
There is a tradition in Islam, where music, dancing, and all amusements and
light occupations are strictly prohibited, that on one occasion, it being a
holiday, the Prophet called his wife Ayesha to look at the dance and listen to
the music of some street musicians. In the meantime his great Khalif happened to
come by and was shocked to seeing the Prophet who had prohibited such things
himself permitting music in from of his house. When he stopped the music of the
street players, pointing out to them that it was the house of the Prophet,
Mohammad requested that they might continue, saying that it was a holiday and
that there is no heart that does not move with the motion of rhythm.
In the traditions of the Sufis Raqs, the sacred dance of spiritual ecstasy which
even now is prevalent among the Sufis of the East, is traced to the time when
contemplation of the Creator impressed the wonderful reality of his vision so
deeply on the heart of Jelal-ud-Din Rumi that he became entirely absorbed in the
whole and single immanence of nature, and took a rhythmic turn which caused the
skirt of his garment to form a circle, and the movements of his hands and neck
made a circle; and it is the memory of this moment of vision which is celebrated
in the dance of dervishes, Even in the lower creation, among beasts and birds,
their joy is always expressed in dance; a bird like the peacock, when conscious
of his beauty and of the beauty of the forest around him, expresses his joy in
dance. Dance arouses passion and emotion in all living creatures.
In the East, and especially in India where the life of the people for centuries
has been based on psychological principles, in the royal processions or at
Durbars an impression of kingly grandeu is made upon the minds of people by the
beating of drums; and the same beating of drums takes place at wedding
ceremonies and at the services in the temples.
Sufis, in order to awaken in man that part of his emotional nature which is
generally asleep, have a rhythmic practice which sets the whole mechanism of
body and mind in rhythm. There exists in all people, either consciously or
unconsciously, a tendency toward rhythm. Among European nations the expression
of pleasure is shown by the clapping of the hands; a farewell sign is made by
the waving of the hand which makes rhythm.
All labor and toil, however hard and difficult, is made easy by the power of

rhythm in some way or other. This idea opens to the thinker a means for a still
deeper study of life.
Rhythm is every guise, be it called game, play, amusement, poetry, music or
dance, is the very nature of manís whole constitution. When the entire mechanism
of his body is working in a rhythm, the beat of the pulse, of the heart, of the
head, the circulation of the blood, hunger and thirst, all show rhythm, and it
is the breaking of rhythm that is called disease. When the child is crying and
the mother does not know what ails it, she holds it in her arms and pats it on
the back. This sets the circulation of the blood, the pulsationís and the whole
mechanism of the body in rhythm; in other words sets the body in order, and
soothes the child. The nursery rhyme ëPat-a-cakeí, which is known all the world
over in some form or other, cures a child of fretfulness by setting its whole
being in rhythm.
Therefore physicians depend more upon the examination of the pulse than on
anything else in discovering the true nature of disease, together with the
examination of the beat of the heart and the movement of the lungs in the chest
and back.
Rhythm plays a most important part not only in the body, but in the mind also;
the change from joy to sorrow, the rising and fall of thoughts and the whole
working of the mind show rhythm, and all confusion and despair seem to be
accounted for by the lack of rhythm in mind.
In ancient times healers in the East, and especially those in India, when
healing a patient of any complaint of a psychological character, known either as
an obsession or an effect of magic, excited the emotional nature of the patient
by the emphatic rhythm of their drum and song, at the same time making the
patient swing his head up and down in time to the music. This aroused his
emotions and prompted him to tell the secret of his complaint which hitherto had
been hidden under the cover of fear, convention, and forms of society. The
patient confessed everything to the healer under the spell produced by the
rhythm and the healer was enabled to discover the source of the malady.
The words ëthoughtfulí and ëthoughtlessí signify a rhythmic or unrhythmic state
of the mind; and balance, which is the only upholding power in life, is kept by
rhythm. Respiration, which keeps mind and body connected and which links the
mind and soul, consists in keeping rhythm every moment when awake or asleep;
inhaling and exhaling may be likened to the moving and swinging of the pendulum
of a clock. As all strength and energy is maintained by breath, and as breath is
the sign of life, and its nature is to flow alternately ion the right and left
side, all this proves rhythm be of the greatest significance in life.
As rhythm is innate in man and maintains his health, so upon rhythm depend all a
manís affairs in life; his success, his failure, his right acts and his wrong
acts, all are accounted for in some way or other by a change of rhythm. The
instinct of flying in the bird is a rhythmic movement of the wings; and it is
the same tendency of rhythmic contraction which makes the fish swim and the
snake glide.
A keen observation shows that the whole universe is a single mechanism working
by the law of rhythm; the rise and fall of the waves, the ebb and flow of the

tide, the waxing and waning of the moon, the sunrise and the sunset, the change
of the seasons, the moving of the earth and of the planets, the whole cosmic
system and the constitution of the entire universe are working under the law of
rhythm. Cycles of rhythm, with major and minor cycles interpenetrating, uphold
the whole creation in their swing. This from the motionless life, and that every
motion must necessarily result in a dual aspect. As soon as you move a stick,
the single movement will make tow points, the one where it starts and the other
where it ends, the one strong and the other weak; to these a music conductor
will count ëone, two,í ëone, two,í a strong accent and a weak accent: one motion
with two effects, each distinct and different from the other. It is this mystery
that lied hidden under the dual aspect of all phases and forms of life; and
there reason, cause, and significance of all life is found in rhythm.
There is a psychological conception of rhythms used in poetry or music which may
be explained thus: every rhythm has a certain effect, not only upon the physical
and mental bodies of the poet, on him for whom the poetry is written, on the
musician, or on him to whom the song is sung, but even upon their lifeís
affairs. The belief is that it can bring good or bad luck to the poet and
musician or to the one who listens. The idea is that rhythm is hidden under the
root of every activity, constructive or destructive, so that on the rhythm of
every activity the fate of the affair depends. Expressions used in everyday
speech such as, ëhe was too lateí, or, ëit was done too sooní, or ëthat was done
in timeí, all show the influence of rhythm upon the affair. Events such as the
sinking of the Titanic, and the amazing changes that took place during the late
war, if keenly studied can be accounted for by rhythm working in both mental and
physical spheres.
There is a superstition among Indians that when somebody yawns, someone else who
is present must either snap his fingers or clap his hands. The hidden meaning of
this is that a yawn is significant of the slowing down of rhythm, and that by
clicking the fingers or clapping the hands one is supposed to bring the rhythm
back to the original state. A Muslim child when reading the Quaían moves his
head backwards and forwards; this is popularly supposed to be a respectful bow
to the sacred words that he reads; put psychologically speaking it helps him to
memorize the Quaían by regulating the circulation and making the brain a
receptive vehicle, as when filling a bottle one sometimes shakes it in order to
make more room. This also may be seen when a person nods the head in accepting
an idea when he cannot take it in.
The mechanism of every kind of machinery that works by itself is arranged and
kept going by the law of rhythm; and this is another proof of the fact that the
whole mechanism of the universe is based on the law of rhythm.

CHAPTER VII
MUSIC
When we pay attention to natureís music, we find that every thing on the earth
contributes to its harmony. The trees joyously wave their branches in rhythm
with the wind; the sound of the sea, the murmuring of the breeze, the whistling
of the wind through rocks, hills and mountains; the flash of the lightning, and
the crash of the thunder, the harmony of the sun and moon, the movements of the
stars and planets, the blooming of the flower, the fading of the leaf, the
regular alternation of morning, evening, noon, and night, all reveal to the seer
the music of nature.
The insects have their concerts and ballets, and the choirs of birds chant in
unison their hymns of praise. Dogs and cats have their orgies, foxes and wolves
have their soirees musicals in the forest, while tigers and lions hold their
operas in the wilderness. Music is the only means of understanding among birds
and beasts. This may be seen by the graduation of pitch and the volume of tone,
the manner of tune, the number of repetitions, and the duration of their various
sounds; these convey to their fellow-creatures the time for joining the flock,
the warning of coming danger, the declaration of war, the feeling of love, and
the sense of sympathy, displeasure, passion, anger, fear, and jealousy, making a
language of itself.
In man breath is a constant tone, and the beat of the hear, pulse, and head
keeps the rhythm continuously. An infant responds to music before it has learnt
how to speak; it moves its hands and feet in time, and expresses its pleasure
and pain in different tones.
In the beginning of human creation, no language such as we now have existed, but
only music. Man first expressed his thoughts and feelings by low and high, short
and prolonged sounds. The depth of his tone showed his strength and power, and
the height of his pitch expressed love and wisdom. Man conveyed his sincerity,
insincerity, inclination, disinclination, pleasure of displeasure by the variety
of his musical expressions.
The tongue touching various points in the mouth, and the opening and the closing
of the lips in different ways, produces the variety of sounds. The grouping of
the sounds made words conveying different meanings in their various modes of
expression. This gradually transformed music into a language, but language could
never free itself from music.
A word spoken in a certain tone shows subservience, and the same word spoken in
a different tone expresses command; a word spoken in a certain pitch shows
kindness, and the same word spoken in a different pitch expresses coldness.
Words spoken in a certain rhythm show willingness, and the same words express
unwillingness when spoken at a different degree of speed. Up to the present day
the ancient languages Sanskrit, Arabic and Hebrew cannot be mastered by simply
learning the words, pronunciation and grammar, because a particular rhythmic and
tonal expression is needed. The word in itself is frequently insufficient to
express the meaning clearly. The student of language by keen study can discover
this. Even modern languages are but a simplification of music. No words of any

language can be spoken in fiction of music. No words of any language can be
spoken in one and the same way without the distinction of tone, pitch, rhythm,
accent, pause and rest. A language however simple cannot exist without music in
it; music gives it a concrete expression. For this reason a foreign language is
rarely spoken perfectly; the words are learnt, but the music is not mastered.
Language may be called the simplification of music; music is hidden within it as
the soul is hidden in the body; at each step toward simplification the language
has lost some of its music. A study of ancient traditions reveals that the first
diving messages were given in song, as were the Psalms of David, the Song of
Solomon, the Gathas of Zoroaster and the Gita of Krishna.
When language became more complex, it closed as it were on wing, the sense of
tone; keeping the other wing, the sense of rhythm, outspread. This made poetry a
subject distinct and separate from music. In ancient times religions,
philosophies, sciences and arts were expressed in poetry. Parts of the Vedas,
Puranas, Ramayana, Mahabaharata, Zendavesta, Kabala, and Bible are to be found
in verse, as well as different arts and sciences in the ancient languages. Among
the scriptures only the Quaían is entirely in prose, and even this is not devoid
of poetry. In the East, even in recent times, not only manuscripts of science,
art and literature were written in poetry, but the learned even discoursed in
verse. In the next stage, man freed the language form the bond of rhythm and
made prose out of poetry. Although man has tried to free language from the
trammels of tone and rhythm, yet in spite of this the spirit of music still
exists. Man prefers to hear poetry recited and prose well read, which is in
itself a proof of the soul seeking music even in the spoken word.
The crooning song of the mother soothes the infant and makes it sleep, and
lively music gives it an inclination to dance. It is music which doubles the
courage and strength of a soldier when marching towards the field of battle. In
the East, when the caravans travel from place to place on a pilgrimage, they
sing as they go,. In India the coolies sing when at work, and the rhythm of the
music makes the hardest labor become east for them.
An ancient legend tells how the angels sang at the command of God to induce the
unwilling soul to enter the body of Adam. The soul, intoxicated by the song of
the angels, entered the body which is regarded as prison.
All spiritualists who have really sounded the depths of spiritualism have
realized that there is no better means of attracting the spirits from their
plane of freedom to the outer plane than by music. They make use of different
instruments which appeal to certain spirits, and sing songs that have a special
effect upon the particular spirit with whom they wish to communicate. There is
no magic like music for making an effect upon a human soul.
The taste for music us inborn in man, and it first shows in the infant. Music is
known to a child from its cradle, but as it grows in this world of delusion its
mind becomes absorbed in so many and various objects, that it loses the aptitude
for music which its soul possessed. When grown-up man enjoys and appreciates
music in accordance with his grade of evolution, and with the surroundings in
which he has been born and brought up; the man of the wilderness sings his wild

lays, and the man of the city his popular song. The more refined man becomes,
the finer the music he enjoys. The character in every man creates a tendency for
music akin to it; in other words the gay man enjoys light music, while the
serious-minded person prefers classical; the intellectual man takes delight in
technique, while the simpleton is satisfied with his drum.
There are five different aspects of the art of music: popular, hat which induces
motion of the body; technical, that which satisfies the intellect; artistic,
that which has beauty and grace; appealing, that which pierces the heart;
uplifting, that in which the soul hears the music of the spheres.
The effect of music depends not only on the proficiency, but also upon the
evolution of the performer. Its effect upon the listener is in accordance with
his knowledge and evolution; for this reason the value of music differs with
each individual. For a self-satisfied person there is no chance of progress,
because he clings contentedly to his taste according to his state of evolution,
refusing to advance a step higher than his present level. He who gradually
progresses along the path of music, in the end attains to the highest
perfection. No other art can inspire and sweeten the personality like music; the
lover of music attains sooner or late to the most sublime field of thought.
India has preserved the mysticism of tone and pitch discovered by ancients, and
music itself signifies this.
The Indian music is based upon the principle of the raga which shows it to be
akin to nature. It has avoided limitations of technique by adopting a purely
inspirational method.
The ragas are derived form five different sources: the mathematical law of
variety, the inspiration of the mystics, the imagination of the musicians, the
natal lays peculiar to the people residing in different parts of the land, and
the idealization of the poets; these made a world of ragas, calling one rag, the
male, another ragini, the female, and others putra, sons, and bharja,
daughters-in-law.
Raga is called the male theme because of its creative and positive nature;
ragini is called the female theme on account of its responsive and fine quality.
Putras are such themes as are derived from the mingling of ragas and raginis; in
them can be found a likeness to the raga and the ragini from which they are
derived. Bharja is the theme which responds to the putra. There are six ragas
and thirty-six raginis, six belonging to each raga; and forty-eight putras and
forty-eight bharjas which constitute this family.
Each raga has an administration of its own, including a chief, Mukhya, the
key-note; Wadi, a king, a principal note; Samwadi a minister, a subordinate
note; Anuwadi, a servant, an assonant note; Viwaqdi, an enemy, a dissonant note.
This gives to the student of the raga a clear conception of its use. Each raga
has its image distance from the other. This shows the highest reach of
imagination.
The poets have depicted the images of ragas just as the picture of each aspect
of life is clear in the imagination of the intelligent. The ancient gods and
goddesses were simply images of the different aspects of life, and in order to
teach the worship of the immanence of God in nature these various images were

placed in the temples, in order that God in His every aspect of manifestation
might be worshipped. The same idea has been worked out in the images of ragas,
which create with delicate imagination the type, form, figure, action,
expression and effect of the idea.
Every how of the day and night, every day, week, month and season has its
influence upon manís physical and mental condition. In the same way each raga
has power upon the atmosphere, as well as upon the health and mind of man; the
same effect as that shown by the different times in life, subject to the cosmic
law. By the knowledge of both time and raga the wise have connected them to suit
each other.
There are instances in ancient tradition when birds and animals were charmed by
the flute of Krishna, rocks were melted by the song of Orpheus; and the Dipak
Raga sung by Tnasen lighted all the torches, while he himself was burnt by
reason of the inner fire is song produced. Even today the snakes are charmed by
the Pungi of the snake-charmers in India. All this shows us how the ancients
must have dived into the most mysterious ocean of music.
The secret of composition lies in sustaining the tone as solidly and as long as
possible through all its different degrees; a break destroys its life, grace,
power and magnetism, just as the breath holds life, and has all grace, power and
magnetism. There are some notes that need a longer life than others, according
to their character and purpose.
In a true composition a miniature of natureís music is seen. The effects of
thunder, rain, and storm, and the pictures of hills and rivers make music a real
art. Although art is an improvisation on nature, yet it is only genuine when it
keeps close to nature. The music which expresses the nature and character of
individuals, nations or races it still higher. The highest and most ideal form
of composition is that which expresses life, character, emotions and feelings,
for this is the inner world which is only seen by the eye of mind. A genius uses
music as a language to express fully, without the help of words, whatever he may
wish to make known; for music, a perfect and universal language, can express
feeling more comprehensively that any tongue.
Music loses its freedom by being subject to the laws of technique, but mystics
in their sacred music, regardless of the worldís opinion, free both their
composition and improvisations from the limitations of technicality.
The art of music in the East is called Kala, and has three aspects: vocal,
instrumental, and expressing movement.
Vocal music is considered to be the highest, for it is natural; the effect
produced by an instrument which is merely a machine cannot be compared with that
of the human voice. However perfect strings may be, they cannot make the same
impression on the listener as the voice which comes direct from the soul as
breath, and has been brought to the surface through the medium of the mind and
the vocal organs of the body. When the soul desires to express itself in the
voice, it first causes an activity in the mind; and mind by means of thought
projects finer vibrations in the mental plane; these in due course develop and
run as breath through the regions of the abdomen, lungs, mouth, throat, and
nasal organs, causing the air to vibrate all though, until they manifest on the

surface as voice. The voice therefore naturally expresses the attitude of mind
whether true or false, sincere or insincere.
The voice has all the magnetism which an instrument lacks; for voice is natureís
ideal instrument, upon which all other instruments of the world are modeled.
The effect produced by singing depends upon the depth of feeling of the singer.
The voice of a sympathetic singer is quite different from that of one who is
heartless. However artificially cultivated a voice may be, it will never produce
feeling, grace and beauty unless the heart be cultivated also. Singing has a
twofold source of interest, the grace of music and the beauty of poetry. In
proportion as the singer feels the words he sings, an effect is produced upon
the listeners; his heart, so to speak, accompanies the song.
Although the sound produced by an instrument cannot be produced by the voice,
yet the instrument is absolutely dependent upon man. This explains clearly how
the soul makes use of the mind, and how the mind rules the body; yet it seems as
though the body works, no the mind, and the soul is left out. When man hears the
sound of the instrument and sees the hand of the player at work, he does not see
the mind working behind, nor the phenomenon of the soul.
At each step from the inner being to the surface there is an apparent
improvement, which appears to be more positive; yet every step towards the
surface entails limitation and dependence.
There is nothing which is unable to serve as a medium for sound, although tone
manifests more clearly through a sonorous body than through a solid one, the
former being open to vibrations while the latter is closed. All things which
give a clear sound show life, while solid bodies choked up with substance seem
dead. Resonance is the preserving of tone, in other words it is the rebound of
tone which produces an echo. On this principle all instruments are made, the
difference lying in the quality and quantity of the tone, which depend upon the
construction of the instrument. The instruments of percussion such as the tabla,
or the drum, are suitable for practical music, and stringed instruments like the
sitar, violin or harp are meant for artistic music. The vina is especially
constructed to concentrate the vibrations; as it gives a faint sound, sometimes
only audible to the player, it is used in meditation.
The effect of instrumental music also depends upon the evolution of man who
expresses with the tips of his fingers upon the instrument his grade of
evolution; in other words his soul speaks through the instrument. Manís state of
mind can be read by his touch upon any instrument; for however great an expert
he man be, he cannot produce by mere skill, without a developed feeling within
himself, the grace and beauty which appeal to the heart.
Wind instruments, like the flute and the algosa, especially express the heart
quality, for they are played with the breath which is the very life; therefore
they kindle the heartís fire.
Instruments stringed with gut have a living effect, for they come from a living
creature which once had a heart; those stringed with wire have a thrilling
effect; and the instruments of percussion such as the drum have a stimulating
and animating effect upon man.
After vocal and instrumental music comes the motional music of the dance. Motion

is the nature of vibration. Every motion contains within itself a though and
feeling. This art is innate in man; an infantís first pleasure in life is to
amuse himself with the movement of hands and feet; a child on hearing music
begins to move. Even beasts and birds express their joy in motion. The peacock
proud in the vision of his beauty displays his vanity in dance; likewise the
cobra unfolds his hood and rocks his body on hearing the music of the pungi. All
this proves that motion is the sign of life, and when accompanied with music it
sets both the performer and onlooker in motion.
The mystics have always looked upon this subject as a sacred art. In the Hebrew
scriptures we find David dancing before the Lord; and the gods and goddesses of
the Greeks, Egyptians, Buddhists, and Brahmans are represented in different
poses, all having a certain meaning and philosophy, relating to the great cosmic
dance which is evolution.
Even up to the present time among Sufis in the East dancing takes place at their
sacred meetings called Suma, for dancing is the outcome of joy; the dervishes at
the Suma give an outlet to their ecstasy in Raqs which is regarded with great
respect and reverence by those present, and is in itself a sacred ceremony.
The art of dancing has greatly degenerated owing to its misuse. People for the
most part dance either for the sake of amusement or exercise, often abusing the
art in their frivolity.
Tune and rhythm tend to produce an inclination for dance. To sum up, dancing may
be said to be a graceful expression of thought and feeling without uttering a
word. It may be used also to impress the Soul by movement, by producing an ideal
picture before it. When beauty of movement is taken as the presentment of the
divine ideal, then the dance becomes sacred.
The music of life show its melody and harmony in our daily experiences. Every
spoken word is wither a true or a false note, according to the scale of our
ideal. The tone of one personality is hard like a horn; while the tone of
another is soft like the high notes of a flute.
The gradual progress of all creation form a lower to a higher evolution, its
change from one aspect to another, is shown as in music where a melody is
transposed from one key into another. The friendship and enmity among men, and
their likes and dislike, are as chords and discords. The harmony of human
nature, and the human tendency to attraction and repulsion, are like the effect
of the consonant and dissonant intervals in music.
In tenderness of heart the tone turns into a half-tone; and with the breaking of
the heart the tone breaks into microtones. The more tender the heart becomes,
the fuller the tone becomes; the harder the heart grows, the more dead it
sounds.
Each note, each scale, and each strain expires at the appointed time; and at the
end of the soulís experience here the finale comes; but the impression remains,
as a concert in a dream, before the radiant vision of the consciousness.
With the music of the Absolute the bass, the undertone, is going on
continuously; but on the surface beneath the various keys of all the instruments
of nature'í music, the undertone is hidden and subdued. Every being with life
comes to the surface and again returns whence it came, as each note has its

return to the ocean of sound. The undertone of this existence is the loudest and
the softest, the highest and the lowest; it overwhelms all instruments of sot or
loud, high or low tone, until all gradually merge in it; this undertone always
is, and always will be.
The mystery of sound is mysticism; the harmony of life is religion. The
knowledge of vibrations is metaphysics, and the analysis of atoms science; and
their harmonious grouping is art. The rhythm of form is poetry, and the rhythm
of sound is music. This shows that music is the art of arts and the science of
all sciences; and it contains the fountain of all knowledge within itself.
Music is called a divine or celestial art, no only because of its use in
religion and devotion, and because it is in itself a universal religion, but
because of its fineness in comparison with all other arts and sciences. Every
sacred scripture, holy picture or spoken word, produces the impression of its
identity upon the morrow of the soul; but music stands before the soul without
producing any impression of this objective world, in either name or form, thus
preparing the soul to realize the Infinite.
Recognizing this, the Sufi names music Giza-I Ruh, the food of the soul, and
uses it as a source of spiritual perfection; for music fans the fire of the
heart, and the flame arising from it illumines the soul. The Sufi derives much
more benefit from music in his meditations that from anything else. His
devotional and meditative attitude makes him responsive to music, which helps
him in his spiritual unfoldment. The consciousness, by the help of music, first
frees itself from the body and them from the mind. This once accomplished, only
one step more is needed to attain spiritual perfection.
Sufis in all ages have taken a keen interest in music, in whatever land they may
have dwelt; Rumi especially adopted this art by reason of his great devotion. He
listened to the verses of the mystics on love and truth, sung by the Qawwals,
the musicians, to the accompaniment of the flute.
The Sufis visualizes the object of his devotion in his mind, which is reflected
upon the mirror of his soul. The heart, the factor of feeling, is possessed by
everyone, although with everyone it is not a living heart. This heart is made
alive by the Sufi who gives an outlet to his intense feelings in tears and in
sighs. By so doing the clouds of Jelal, the power which gathers with his psychic
development, falls in tears and drops of rain; and the sky of his heart is
clear, allowing the soul to shine. This condition is regarded by Sufis as the
sacred ecstasy.
Since the time of Rumi music has become a part of the devotions in the Mevlevi
Order of the Sufis. The masses in general, owing to their narrow orthodox views,
have cast out the Sufis, and opposed them for their freedom of thought; thus
misinterpreting the Prophetís teaching, which prohibited the abuse of music, not
music in the real sense of the word. For this reason a language of music was
made by Sufis, so that only the initiated could understand the meaning of the
songs. Many in the East hear and enjoy these songs not understanding what they
really mean.
A branch of this order came to India in ancient times, and was known as the
Chishtia of school of Sufis; it was brought to great glory by Khwaa Moin-ud-Din

Chishti, one of the mystics ever known to the world. I would not be an
exaggeration to say that he actually lived on music; and even at the present
time, although his body has been in the tomb at Ajmer for many centuries, yet at
his shrine there is always music given by the best singers and musicians in the
land. This shows the glory of a king; the one during his life had all things,
which ceased at his death, while the glory of the sage is ever-increasing. At
the present time music is prevalent in the school of the Chishtis who hold
meditative musical assemblies called Suma or Qawwali. During these they meditate
on the ideal of their devotion, which is in accordance with their grade of
evolution, and they increase the fire of their devotion while listening to the
music.
Wajad, the sacred ecstasy which the Sufis experience at Suma, may be said to be
union with the Desired One. There are three aspects of this union which are
experienced by Sufis of different stages of evolution. The first is the union
with the revered ideal from that plane or the plane of thought. The heart of the
devotee, filled with love, admiration and gratitude then becomes capable of
visualizing the form of his ideal of devotion whilst listening to the music.
The second step in ecstasy, and the higher aspect of union, is union with the
beauty of character of the ideal, irrespective of form. The song in praise of
the ideal character helps the love of the devotee to gush forth and overflow.
The third state in ecstasy is union with the divine Beloved, the highest ideal,
who is beyond the limitation of name and form, virtue or merit; with whom it has
constantly sought union with the works of those souls who have already attained
union with the divine Beloved are sung before the one who is trading the path of
divine love, he sees all the signs on the path described in those verses, and it
is a great comfort to him. The praise of the One so idealized, so unlike the
ideal of the world in general, fills him with joy beyond words.
Ecstasy manifests in various aspects. Sometimes a Sufi may be in tears,
sometimes he will sigh, sometimes it expresses itself in Rags, motion. All this
is regarded with respect and reverence by those present at the Suma assembly, as
ecstasy is considered to be divine bliss. The sighing of the devotee clears a
path for him into the world unseen, and his tears wash away sins of ages. All
revelation follows the ecstasy; all knowledge that a book can never contain,
that a language can never express, nor a teacher teach, comes to him or itself.

CHAPTER VIII
ABSTRACT SOUND
Abstact sound is called Saut-e Sarmad by the Sufis; all space is filled with
it. The vibrations of this sound are too fine to be either audible or visible to
the material ears or eyes, since it is even difficult for the eyes to see the
form and color of he ethereal vibrations on the external plane. It was the
Saut-e Sarmad, the sound of the abstract plane, which Mohammad heard in the cave
of Ghar-e Hira when he became lost in his divine ideal. The Quaían refers to
this sound in the words, ëBe ! and all became.í Moses heard this very sound on
Mount Sinai, when in communion with God; and the same word was audible to Christ
when absorbed in his Heavenly Father in the wilderness. Shiva heard the same
Anahad Nada during his Samadhi in the cave of the Himalayas.
The flute of Krishna is symbolic of the same sound. This sound is the source of
all revelation to the Masters, to whom it is revealed from within; it is because
of this that they know and teach one and the same truth.
The Sufi knows of the past, present and future, and about all things in life, by
being able to know the direction of sound. Every aspect of oneís being in which
sound manifests has a peculiar effect upon life, for the activity of vibrations
has a special effect in every direction. The knower of the mystery of sound
knows the mystery of the whole universe. Whoever has followed the strains of
this sound has forgotten all earthly distinctions and differences, and has
reached that goal of truth in which all the Blessed Ones of God unite. Space is
within the body as well as around it; in other words the body is in the space
and the space is in the body.
This being the case, the sound of the abstract is always going on within, around
and about man. Man does not hear it as a rule, because his consciousness is
entirely centered in his material existence. Man becomes so absorbed in his
experiences in the external world through the medium of the physical body that
space, with all its wonders of light and sound, appears to him blank.
This can be easily understood by studying the nature of color. There are many
colors that are quite distinct by themselves, yet when mixed with others of
still brighter hue they become altogether eclipsed; even bright colors
embroidered with gold, silver, diamonds, or pearls serve merely as a background
to the dazzling embroidery. So it is with the abstract sound compared with the
sounds of the external world. The limited volume of earthly sounds is so
concrete that it dims the effect of the sound of the abstract to the sense of
hearing, although in comparison to it the sound of the earth are like that of a
whistle to a drum. When the abstract sound is audible all other sounds become
indistinct to the mystic.
The sound of the abstract is called Anahad in the Vedas, meaning unlimited
sound. The Sufis name is Sarmad, which suggests the idea of intoxication. The
word intoxication is here used to signify upliftment, the freedom of the soul
from its earthly bondage. Those who are able to hear the Saut-e Sarmad and
meditate on it are relieved from all worries, anxieties, sorrows, fears and
diseases; and the soul is freed from captivity in the senses and in the physical
body. The soul of the listener becomes the all-pervading consciousness, and his

spirit becomes the battery which keeps the whole universe in motion.
Some train themselves to hear the Saut-e Sarmad in the solitude on the sea
shore, on the river bank, and in the hills and dales; others attain it while
sitting in the caves of the mountains, or when wandering constantly through
forests and deserts, keeping themselves in the wilderness apart from the haunts
of men. Yogis and ascetics blow Sing (a horn) or Shanka (a shell), which awakens
in them this inner tone. Dervishes play Nai or Algosa (a double flute) for the
same purpose. The bells and gongs in the churches and temples are meant to
suggest to the thinker the same sacred sound, and thus lead him towards the
inner life.
This sound develops through ten different aspects because of its manifestation
through ten different tubes of the body; I sounds like thunder, the roaring of
the sea, the jingling of bells, running the water, the buzzing of bees, the
twittering of sparrows, the Vina, the whistle, or the sound of Shankha until it
finally becomes Hu, the most sacred of all sounds.
This sound Hu is the beginning and the end of all sounds, be they from man,
bird, beast, or thing. A careful study will prove this fact, which can be
realized by listening to the sound of the steam engine or of a mill, while the
echo of bells or gongs gives a typical illustration of the sound Hu.
The Supreme Being has been called by various names in different languages, but
the mystics have known him as Hu, the natural name, not man-made, the only name
of the Nameless, which all nature constantly proclaims. The sound Hu is most
sacred; the mystics call ism-e Azam, the name of the Most High, for it is the
origin and end of every sound as well as the background of each word. The word
Hu is the spirit of all sounds and of all words, and is hidden within them all,
as the spirit in the body. It does not belong to any language, but no language
can help belonging to it. This alone is the true name of God, a name that no
people and no religion can claim as their own. This word is not only uttered by
human beings, but is repeated by animals and birds. All things and beings
proclaim this name of the Lord, for every activity of life expresses distinctly
or indistinctly this very sound. This is the word mentioned in the Bible as
existing before the light came into being, ëIn the beginning was the Word, and
the Word was with God, and the Word was God.í
The mystery of Hu is revealed to the Sufi who journeys through the path of
initiation. Truth, the knowledge of God, is called by a Sufi Haq. If we divide
the word Haq into tow parts, its assonant sounds become lu ek, Hu signifying
God, or truth, and ek in Hindustani meaning one, and both together expressing on
God and one truth. Haqiqat in Arabic means the essential truth, Hakim means
master, and Hakim means knower, all of which words express the essential
characteristics of life.
Aluk is the sacred word that the Vairagis, the adepts of India, use as their
sacred chant. In the word Aluk are expressed two words, al meaning he, and Haq
truth, both words together expressing God the source from which all comes.
The sound Hu becomes limited in the word Ham, for the letter m closes the lips.
This word in Hindustani expresses limitation because Ham means I or we, both of

which words signify ego. The word Hamsa is the sacred word of the Yogis which
illumines the ego with the light of reality. The word Huma in the Persian
language stands for a fabulous bird. There is a belief that if the Huma bird
sits for a moment on the head of anybody it is a sign that he will become a
king. Its true explanation is, that when a manís thoughts so evolve that they
break all limitation, then he becomes as a king. It is the limitation of
language that it can only describe the Most High as something like a king. It is
said in the old traditions that Zoroaster was born or a Huma tree. This explains
the words in the Bible, ëExcept a man be born of water and the Spirit, he cannot
enter the Kingdom of God.í In the word Huma, hu represents spirit, and the word
mah in Arabic means water. In English the word ëhumaní explains two facts which
are characteristic of humanity: Hu means God and man means mind, which word
comes from the Sanskrit Mana, mind being the ordinary man. The two words united
represent the idea of the God-conscious man; in other words Hu, God, is in all
things and beings, but it is man by whom he is known. Human therefore may be
said to mean God-conscious, God-realized, or God-man. The word Hamd means
praise, Hamid, praiseworthy, and Mohammad, praiseful. The name of the Prophet of
Islam was significant of his attitude to God.
Hur in Aragic means the beauties of the Heaven, its real meaning is he
expression of heavenly beauty. Zuhur in Arabic means manifestation, especially
that of God in nature. Ahura Mazda is the name of God known to the Zoroastrians.
This first word Ahura suggests Hu, upon which the whole name is built.
All of these examples signify the origin of God in the word Hu; and the life of
God in every thing and being.
Hay in Arabic means everlasting, and Hay-at means life, both of which words
signify the everlasting nature of God. The word Huwal suggests the idea of
omnipresence, and Huvva is the origin of the name of Eve, which is symbolic of
manifestation; as Adam is symbolic of life, they are named in Sanskrit Purusha
and Prakriti.
Jehovah was originally Yahuva, Ya suggesting the word oh and Hu standing for
God, while the A represents manifestation. Hu is the origin of sound, but when
the sound first takes shape on the external plane, it becomes A, therefore alif
or alpha is considered to be the first expression of Hu, the original word. The
Sanskrit alphabet as well as that of most other languages begins with the letter
A, as does the name of God in several tongues. The word A therefore expresses in
English one, or first; and the sign of alif expresses the meaning one, as well
as first. The letter A is pronounced without the help of the teeth or tongue,
and in Sanskrit A always means without.
The A is raised to the surface when the tongue rises and touches the roof of the
mouth when pronouncing the letter l (lam), and the sound ends in m (mim). The
pronunciation of which closes the lips. These three essential letters of the
alphabet are brought together as the mystery in the Qua'an. With A deepened by
ain the word Ilm is formed which means knowledge. Alim comes from the same, and

means knower. Alam means state of condition, the existence which know.
When alif the first and lam the central letters are brought together they make
the word al which means ëtheí in Arabic. In English all suggest the meaning of
the entire or absolute nature of existence.
The word Allah, which in Arabic means God, if divided into three parts may be
interpreted as ëthe One who comes from nothingí. El or Ellah has the same
meaning as Allah. The words found in the Bible, Eloi, Elohim and Hallelujah, are
related to the word Allahu.
The words om, omen, amen and ameen, which are spoken in all houses of prayer,
are of the same origin; A in the commencement of the word expresses the
beginning, and M in the midst signifies end; N the final letter is the re-echo
of M, for M naturally ends in a nasal sound, the producing of which sound
signifies life.
In the word Ahud which means God, the only Being, two meanings are involved by
assonance. A in Sanskrit means without, and Hudd in Arabic means limitation.
It is from the same source that the words Wahdat, Wahdaniat, Hadi, Huda and
Hidayat all come. Wahdat means the consciousness of self-alone; Wahdaniat is the
knowledge of self; Hadi, the guide; Huda, to guide; Hidayat means guidance.
The more a Sufi listens to Saut-e Sarmad, the sound of the abstract, the more
his consciousness becomes free from all the limitations of life. The soul floats
above the physical and mental plane without any special effort on manís part,
which shows its calm and peaceful state; a dreamy look comes into his eyes and
his countenance becomes radiant, he experiences the unearthly joy and rapture of
Wajad, or ecstasy. When ecstasy overwhelms him he is neither conscious of the
physical existence nor of the mental. This is the heavenly wine, to which all
Sufis poets refer, which is totally unlike the momentary intoxicationís of this
mortal plane. A heavenly bliss then springs in the heart of a Sufi, his mind is
purified from sin, his body from all impurities, and a pathway is opened for him
towards the world unseen; he begins to receive inspirations, intuitions,
impressions, and revelations without the least effort on his part. He is no
longer dependent upon a book or a teacher, for divine wisdom, the light of his
soul, the Holy Spirit, begins to shine upon him. As Sharif says, ëI by the light
of soul realize that the beauty of the heavens and the grandeur of the earth are
the echo of Thy magic flute.í

